Hathersage Parish Council

Minutes of the Annual Parish Meeting held at 
Hathersage Hall Business Centre on 6th May 2014.

Present:  Cllrs DP Mander (Chair), HJ Rodgers, B Hanley, R Olle, S Richardson, J Shuttleworth, and J Wedgwood.
In attendance – CF Cave (Treasurer), AP Jones (Clerk), J. Marsden  (OPC Rep), J Twigg (Derbyshire County Councillor ).
1. Apologies for absence had been received from Cllrs D Jackson and T Wain.
2. Minutes.

The minutes of the Annual Parish Meeting of 7th May 2013 were approved and signed by the Chair.

3. Annual Report.

The Chairman presented the Annual Report which had been circulated prior to the meeting, a copy of which is attached to these minutes.
4. Audited 2012/2013 Accounts.

The RFO presented the accounts which had been audited with the statement “in our opinion the information in the annual return is in accordance with proper practices and no matters have come to our attention giving cause for concern that relevant legislation and regulatory requirements have not been met.” These were approved.
5. 2013/2014 Precept.

The RFO reported that the Council had precepted £29,200 for 2014/5. This had already been approved by the Parish Council.
6. Questions from the Public.
There were no members of the public present.

7. Any other business

Councillors asked for an update on the Skate Park development. Cllr Mander said that the Recreation Committee had met with Freestyle the contractor and had drafted a contract. This was now with Freestyle for signature.

Councillors asked for an update on the Community Governance Review. The Clerk said that the petitions had been verified by DDDC, and HPC and OPC had been invited to put in a submission in support of the review. The Chairs, Vice Chairs and Clerks of both Parish Councils were arranging a meeting to draft the submission.
Cllr Rodgers commented that a substantial number of the cars parking regularly on the roadside in Hathersage to avoid car parking charges belonged to people working at the various businesses in the village.  It might be helpful to make the businesses which rely on tourism aware that alternative parking for staff might increase the capacity for tourists and other visitors to park.

There being no further business the meeting closed at 7.18 p.m.

Signed ……………………………………………….. (Chairman) th May 2015
HATHERSAGE PARISH COUNCIL

2013/2014 ANNUAL REPORT

1. Introduction
Hathersage Parish Council met monthly between 1 April 2013 and 31 March 2014. This report summarises the key issues dealt with by the Council and its various committees. At Hathersage Parish Council meetings we also have the District and County Councillors, members of Outseats Parish Council, the Police and some members of the public also attended meetings. Hathersage Parish Council would like to express its appreciation to the outside bodies for their support and advice during the past year. Hathersage Parish Council works closely with Outseats Parish Council, which generally provides pro rata 1/3 of the funding for joint projects. The two Parish Councils have now collected enough signatures to submit a petition to Derbyshire Dales District Council for a Community Governance Review. It is hoped that DDDC will agree that the parishes of Hathersage and Outseats can combine into one parish with one Parish Council representing the village of Hathersage.  It is expected that this will mean greater efficiencies and less duplication of work between the two councils. This year the Swimming Pool Committee and the various groups of staff and volunteers who are involved with running our wonderful pool have worked very hard to improve what is on offer. Hathersage Parish Council thanks them all for their efforts. There is a separate Annual Report for the pool and copies are available from the pool office. The Recreation Committee have been mainly concerned this year with the upkeep of the Playing Field and Hard Play Area, and the proposed new Skate Park. New tennis nets and posts have just been ordered for the Hard Play Area. Plans are now underway for the Skate Park development to proceed. The work of the Playing Field Committee is greatly appreciated. This is a group of residents who work with the Parish Council to help with planning and funding new equipment, and they have been very closely involved with work on the Skate Park project. Thanks must also be given to Alan Kydd (Footpaths Officer), Brian Wood (Internal Auditor) and Brian Griffiths (Examiner for the King George’s Field Charity account) and to Allyson Jones (Clerk) and Chris Cave (Finance Officer).

The members of the Council are Peter Mander (Chairman) Bridget Hanley, Dave Jackson, Rosie Olle, Simon Richardson (joined the council in July 2013), Heather Rodgers (Vice Chair), James Shuttleworth, Tom Wain and Jennifer Wedgwood.
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At the time of writing the Annual Report the Parish Council has a Casual Vacancy to be filled by co-option, and electors who may be interested in becoming a Parish Councillor have been invited to write a letter expressing their interest, and outlining what they feel they have to offer the community.

Our Village Caretaker Sally Cave retired last May, handing over to Richard Brougham our new Village Caretaker in June. She was presented with a retirement gift in appreciation of her years of great service to Hathersage. Since then you will have seen Richard working about the village. 
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Richard has a route through the village three times a week with regular maintenance of various areas, playground inspections and dealing with problems as they arise. If there is any area causing you concern please report it to the Clerk so it can be put on Richard’s job list.

2. Planning

In 2013/14 the Council was consulted on 17 planning applications.  These were mainly small residential alterations which had little impact on the village and therefore in most cases the Council had no concerns. 

The Parish Council has however raised concerns about specific planning applications. These have included concerns about development going into the green belt and on occasion the building of extensions which are overbearing to a neighbour’s property. 

It might be helpful here to give some general information about how planning consultations are handled by Hathersage Parish Council.

Peak District Planning Department send the Parish Clerk details of Planning Applications as they are submitted. These are discussed at the next available Parish Council meeting. The consultation period is 28 days, and with the Parish Council meeting monthly this can be quite a tight deadline. 

Councillors will discuss whether a Planning Application is appropriate within its setting, and whether they consider there are any problems with the application, but Councillors wouldn’t necessarily be aware if there are particular reasons why neighbours or others might object to any individual application. 

Anyone objecting to a planning application should put it in writing to Peak District National Park Planning Department directly, not through the Parish Council. You can do so on the PDNPA website.  However, it would be of benefit if the objections were also copied to the Parish Clerk so the Parish Council can be made aware of neighbours’ objections to bear them in mind when they consider the application.

Councillors may not always agree with the neighbours’ objections but in some cases they may wish to support the neighbours’ point of view if it is reasonable, and if the reasons are ‘material.’  

Guidance on what are ‘material’ and ‘non-material’ considerations is available from the Clerk.
3. Finance
Since the last Annual Report the Council has received the auditor’s report on its 2012/3 Annual Return. This stated that “in our opinion the information in the annual return is in accordance with proper practices and no matters have come to our attention giving cause for concern that relevant legislation and regulatory requirements have not been met”.  The Annual Return and Auditor’s Report were displayed on the Council’s notice board in accordance with legal requirements.

The Council’s precept for 2013/4 was £26,000, the same amount as the previous year. Expenditure was within the amounts budgeted with no exceptional expenditure. The Council has continued with its policy of building up reserves to cover future exceptional expenditure, such as resurfacing the Hard Play Area, playing field equipment and taking over the village toilets, without having to precept for it in a single year. The superb early summer weather generated a welcome boost to the swimming pool’s income, providing additional funds to spend on repairs, renewals and improvements. 

The precept for 2014/5 is £29,200. In setting the 2013/4 precept we were able to utilise over £2,000 of unspent money from previous years to reduce the amount of the precept.   The capital cost of the proposed skate park will be met from the £50,000 Peoples Millions Lottery Grant and other promised donations but there may be additional expenditure which the Council will have to meet from its resources and which a provision has been made.   

 4. Leisure/Recreation Committee
This Committee met regularly through the year, changing name from Leisure to Recreation Committee from January 2014 (as a more accurate description). This committee oversees the Playing Field, Play Ground and the Hard Play Area.

Councillor Peter Mander chairs the Recreation Committee which is made up of 3 Hathersage Parish Councillors. Councillor Jean Hodgkinson in attendance   representing Outseats Parish Council as a non-voting committee member. Members of the Committee also include representatives from several groups in the community, such as the Playing Field Group and the Skate Park Group. These are not elected councillors and are therefore non-voting members. They do a sterling job of helping with projects such as the Skate Park, and Play Areas. The Skate Park has been a major project involving a great deal of work co-ordinating the design, conducting a lengthy and detailed consultation, arranging noise assessments, achieving the Big Lottery grant and liaising with the Peak Park Planning Department. Hathersage Parish Council is very grateful to this hard working team and it is really down to them that such fantastic progress has been made. Work on the Skate Park has begun and it will be completed over the course of this summer.

5. Swimming Pool Committee

There is a separately published Hathersage Swimming Pool Annual Report dealing specifically with the Swimming Pool in detail.  Copies are available from the pool office. 

The members of the committee during the year have been David Jackson (Chair); Peter Mander; Heather Rodgers; Bridget Hanley and Simon Richardson, with Outseats Parish Councillors Jane Marsden and Pauline Whitney in attendance representing Outseats Parish Council as non-voting members. We also have Ashley Watts our Professional Advisor from Derbyshire Dales District Council; Michael Wellington (Pool Manager) and Christine Wilkinson (Pool Staff and Marketing Group) attending. The Council would like to thank all the Pool Staff for their hard work during the season.  The Marketing and Fundraising Groups are volunteers, working with the Swimming Pool Committee and Pool Staff to arrange events, fundraising and sponsorship for the pool.  They have organised some excellent events, including evening swims, live music, the swimathon, the Sensoria film festival and the midsummer solstice 24 hour swim as well as the Patron’s Scheme, a Spring Walk, Quiz and a very successful Young People’s Concert. 

The pool received many accolades in 2013.  It was shown as number 1 in an article entitled “30 Best Lidos in Britain” which featured in The Times on Saturday 20 July 2013. In The Independent the pool was shown in the top 50 swimming pools and in August 2013 The Guardian had the pool as number 2 in the readers guide to the world’s best swimming pools.  No. 1 was the outdoor pool in Sidney, Australia!

We are looking forward to our pool going from strength to strength with a repeat of the 2013 events and more during the 2014 season. The new ‘cold swim’ extended season will also be repeated this year.
Plans for renovation of the solarium are still being taken forward with the intention to upgrade the building whilst retaining its period feel and character. Grant and funding applications are ongoing. 
Information about the pool, events, opening times and ticket prices are available on the website at www.hathersageswimmingpool.co.uk.  
Hathersage Parish Council wishes to thank Diana Allen in particular for her work in administering the 100 club and selling the pool calendar which raises much appreciated funds for the pool 

 

6. Transport
The members of the Joint Transport Committee during the year have been Cllrs Rosie Olle (Chair); James Shuttleworth, Tom Wain (all from Hathersage PC) and Cllrs David Palmer, Bill Hanley and Bill Gordon (all from Outseats PC).



The principal issues addressed during the year were:

1)Lack of car parking spaces in the village on busy days, such as summer weekends: The committee tried hard to identify a suitable site for an overflow car park, but no workable solution emerged. A review was also undertaken of the lining-out of Oddfellows Rd car park, to see whether more spaces could be obtained, but this was found not to be possible. 

2)Inconsiderate parking by visitors, causing obstructions to other traffic at various places in the village: The committee pressed DCC to help with this issue, by creating more yellow-line restrictions. This bore no fruit during the year, though DCC did design extra yellow lines around the Station Rd/Station Approach/Dore La junction - which have yet to be implemented, but a version of them hopefully will be during 2014.   

3)The ‘Hathersage Hilly’ triathlon: A particular outbreak of inconsiderate parking was on the day of this event in 2013, for which insufficient car parking provision had been made by the organisers. A constructive dialogue with the latter has since led to what appears to be a better car parking plan for the 2014 event. 
4)The growing volume of school pupils being dropped/picked-up by car on School Lane or Sheffield Rd, causing obstruction to others: More frequent presence of the District Council’s civil enforcement officers was urged. 
5)Safety issues arising from the pinch point on Main Rd (outside the chemists’): Although DCC is unwilling to undertake any capital works to address these, they did, at the committee’s request, improve the road markings on the approach. 
6)The new A6187 cycleway between Hathersage and Bamford: The committee felt this to be an ill-thought-through and poorly-consulted scheme. There has therefore been a continuing dialogue with DCC, to seek to correct the cycleway’s various deficiencies.
7)Network Rail’s proposal to construct a new freight loop-line between Hathersage and Grindleford was felt by the committee to be unacceptably sited, especially because of the damage its construction would cause to the local environment. Following the representations of the committee (and others), NR has conceded that a different location might be better; we await to hear their revised proposal.  

7. Burial Ground

The Council has been planning over several years to have the area at the top of the Burial Ground nearest to the Church consecrated to provide room for more graves and also room for burial of ashes and for memorial plaques. Plans have now been drawn up and a request for the ground to be consecrated is being processed. We have been assured by Derbyshire Dales that this is imminent.
8. Footpaths 

The Council wishes to thank Alan Kydd, the Footpaths Officer for his valuable work during the year. Repairs to various footpaths have been carried out. Alan wishes to recognise the help that Tom Lewis of Peak Park has provided. A copy of the Annual Footpath Report is available from the Hathersage Parish Council clerk.

9.  Village Matters

The Parish Council recognise the work of the Memorial Hall Committee, for their efficient running of the Hall and the continuing improvements to the fabric of the building. The Parish Council supports the Village Centre group towards finding the right solution for a ‘Heart for Hathersage’ development.  Part of the land involved in the development is currently owned by Dales Housing, and the toilet block is currently owned and maintained by Derbyshire Dales District Council. Hathersage Parish Council’s solicitors are currently working on transferring ownership of these to the Parish Council in order for the development to proceed.

10. Conclusion
This has been a busy year for the Council. 

Hathersage is a vibrant village a good place to work, study and live. Hathersage Parish Council will continue to pursue the interests of local residents wherever and whenever it can. 
Reports of the Council meetings appear regularly in the Hathersage News and residents are encouraged to support this publication. The reports will also be displayed on the Council’s website www.hathersage-outseats.org.uk. Members of the public are reminded that they are welcome to attend meetings. There is always an opportunity at the start of the meeting for members of the public to address the Council with any issues they may have. 

Allyson Jones (Clerk to Hathersage Parish Council).

Tel: 0114 289 1854

Email HathersageParishClerk@hotmail.co.uk
May 2014
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